MINUTES OF ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING OF THE GRAMPIAN ATHLETICSPRIVATE 
 LEAGUE
held in Ellon Academy on Sunday, October 28, 2018 at 12 noon
Present: 
Eddie Graham
Secretary

Anne Webber
President and Treasurer

Andy Dobbie
Aberdeen AAC (East Secretary)


Linda Dobbie
Aberdeen AAC (Records Secretary)


Alison Mathieson
Aberdeen AAC


Stan Walker
Aberdeen AAC


Winston Webber
Arbroath & District AC

Andrew Ferguson
Banchory Stonehaven AC


Simon Hare
Banchory Stonehaven AC


Ian Silver
Dundee Hawkhill Harriers

Freda Silver
Dundee Hawkhill Harriers


Maree Thom
Ellon AAC


Susan Sutherland
Nairn AAAAC


Nick Stone
Nairn AAAAC

Stephen Fraser
Nairn AAAAC

Teresa Hood
Peterhead AAC


Cheryl Collins
Peterhead AAC

Tom Mathieson
Ross County AC

Denis Shepherd
Minutes Secretary


Secretary Eddie Graham welcomed those clubs attending.

1.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE: Apologies had been received from Gordon Scott (Forres), Elspeth Wallace (Fife), Lean Gunn (Montrose), Stephen Frame (Caithness), Scott Hamilton (Elgin), Gail Greenwood (Perth Strathtay) and Duncan Flockhart (Inverness).
2.
MINUTES OF 2017 ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING

a) Approval of Minutes: Minutes of the annual general meeting of the Petrofac League of October 29, 2017, were approved (proposed by Arbroath, seconded by Nairn).


b) Matters Arising:
Item 7 (4): Eddie Graham had not been able to liaise with clubs in time for this AGM to devise a suitable formula for choosing an Athlete of the Season. There was some discussion on the criteria to be used and it was agreed that the first step should be to look at the record-breakers during the season. This was to be considered further for the future, but in the meantime this meeting would have to make a decision on the 2018 winners. After discussion it was agreed the 2018 Athletes of the Season were:


Male – track: Craig Strachan (Banchory Stonehaven AC) – U17 100m


Male –field: Stephen MacKenzie (Inverness Harriers) – senior long jump


Female – track: Phoebe Armstrong (Aberdeen AAC) – U13 1500m


Female – field: Stroma Fraser (Inverness Harriers) – U13 long jump

Item 7 (5): Regarding the status of the League, Eddie Graham pointed out that although the League had no employees the tax situation had still to be considered because it nevertheless paid money to some bodies. All League members were currently liable for any losses. He pointed out the possibility of becoming a SCIO where a company is protected by being a charity, via the Charities Commission. After discussion it was agreed that Eddie would distribute detailed information on all possible options by January, so that a full and informed discussion could take place between all clubs. If any action was required, this would allow the League to start the ball rolling well before the 2019 AGM.

Item 9 (1): As a suitable Facebook sytem for communication between clubs had not been found, Eddie Graham agreed to send out all relevant information to all secretaries and treasurers in future. North clubs pointed out not all changes to the timetable had appeared on the website. Andy Dobbie pointed out these had affected the North only and that any such changes needed to be notified to him before they could go on the website. Clubs were reminded it was their responsibility to check any updates and to direct any queries to the secretary.

Item 7 (6): It was reported the east section now had qualified first aiders from clubs. As there had been no response from the north section Eddie Graham agreed to ask the north clubs whether they had qualified first-aiders. It was clarified that there was a distinction in qualifications: some allowed first aiders to practise only within their own clubs while others covered events such as league meetings.

3.        SECRETARY’S REPORT

Eddie Graham delivered his report as follows:
The 2018 season was a challenging one from a personal point of view. Assisting with the 2017 season hadn’t really prepared me for the amount of work done by the previous secretary. The season, once started, was a great success with over 500 athletes competing over the shortened season of three leagues matches and one final.

The dedication of the athletes, teams and officials made it, from a personal perspective observing the East matches, a very smoothly run season. The mixture of hard work, fun and athletic competition shows that the RAM Athletics League work provides a very special form of athletics completion for all its 500-odd athletes. As virtually the only competition of its kind to allow U11 competitors, with the joy that they bring to the day and the part they have played in keeping the League vibrant, the League has shown that it has an important place in the Scottish athletics calendar.

Without sponsorship, we couldn’t continue to look after those 500 athletes or the teams across the whole of the North East of Scotland that make up the league and we are eternally grateful for the support of RAM Tubulars Ltd, without whose help the league would not be able to function as fully as it does.

4.        TREASURER’S REPORT

Statement of accounts: Anne Webber, who had taken over the treasurer’s duties since the 2017 AGM because of technical difficulties regarding the change of treasurer and bank, circulated a statement which showed an opening balance of £14,470.34, income of £8,250.00, expenditure of £7,377.17 and a balance on 15/10/18 of £15,343.17. Anne explained that this was not a closing balance. The new bank had cashed some cheques but not others. An up-to-date statement was awaited.

Regarding stadium hire, Inverness now cost almost £1000 per match and the expected increase in general was expected to be 12-15%. The cost of first aid cover in the North by St Andrews was now £300 per match and it would be advisable to find out if there was an alternative provider of the service although hire of the first aid room along with the use of club first-aiders would reduce the cost. Numbers would cost £1000. Either new or renewed sponsorship was required for 2019. Banchory Stonehaven requested that the treasurer send e-mail reminders and receipts for affiliation fees. Anne agreed to this and said they would need to be paid before the first match.

It was proposed by Dundee Hawkhill, seconded by Nairn, that the accounts be accepted.
(Post-meeting note: the actual closing balance at 30 November 2018 was later confirmed as £15,997.21)

5.         RECORDS SECRETARY’S REPORT
Linda Dobbie had posted an updated list on the website. She pointed out that some of the records broken had stood for some time. She asked clubs to check for spellings of names.

It was proposed by the outgoing president, seconded by the secretary, that the records be accepted.

6.       ELECTION OF OFFICE BEARERS FOR 2019
a)
President: Banchory Stonehaven AC offered apologies for their absence from the 2017 AGM where they had been due to provide a President for 2018. This was because they had not been notified of the meeting. They would provide a president this time instead and Simon Hare was duly elected.

Arbroath suggested that this post become an official position of chairman and it was agreed that from the 2020 season a chairman would be elected.
b)
Secretary: Eddie Graham was proposed by Dundee Hawkhill, seconded by Nairn and duly elected.

c)
Treasurer: Anne Webber was proposed by the East secretary, seconded by the secretary and duly elected.
d)
North Section Secretary: Nick Stone was proposed by the East secretary, seconded by Ross County and duly elected.

d)
East Section Secretary: Andy Dobbie was proposed by the secretary, seconded by Arbroath and duly elected. 
e)  League Records Secretary: Linda Dobbie was proposed by Arbroath, seconded by       
Banchory Stonehaven and duly elected.
7.        POINTS FOR DISCUSSION
1) Track officials’ break (and officials in general):: Andy Dobbie had suggested the track programme included a specific break for officials as at some matches track officials were taking unscheduled smoking breaks and holding up the programme. However the general feeling was that it would be better to have more officials (track and field) and to rotate duties so that everyone had a break.
To this end it was unanimously agreed that at each match each club would receive a bonus 10 points in each age group per official/helper (who was available for the whole match), up to a maximum of 6. It was also agreed that clubs should include on the declaration sheets submitted on the Thursday before each meeting the names of their officials. It was also agreed that officials/helpers be introduced to the relevant referees at the start of meetings so that duties could be clarified.
It was further agreed that the East and North secretaries encourage clubs to send helpers and officials on officiating courses. It was noted that North-East Scotland Athletics Partnership was helping to run courses.
2) Reverting to the old Rule 8n: Eddie Graham reported there had been a request to revert to the points system erroneously used for determining qualifiers in age groups before 2018, i.e. by aggregating match points over the season instead of allocating points for position at each match. After a short discussion it was agreed to leave the system as set out in the League rules.
3) Changes to match timetable: 
a) Reduction of more specialist events at League meetings: Elgin had suggested that specialist events e.g. pole vault be removed from the programme. This was not supported by the meeting but it was agreed that such events would be held once only during the season and, as far as practically possible, would not all be included in the same match.
b) Starting matches at 11am: There had been a request to start East and West matches at 11am, finishing at 4pm. This was to avoid the worst of the traffic. Alison Mathieson pointed out the field referee had to be at the track at 8.30 for a 12.00 start. After some discussion no agreement was reached and the starting times would remain as before.

c) Relays: It was agreed these would remain n the programme.

4) Expanding the East League to 9 teams and changing the format of scoring – this item was cancelled

5) First Aid: The North secretary was asked to let Anne Webber know the North position re qualified first aiders from clubs as soon as possible so that the room could be booked. Anne pointed out that that St Andrew’s First Aid were very expensive and should be booked only as a last resort.


6) Club fees: It was noted Caithness AAC had withdrawn from the League and that new clubs should be encouraged to join. Anne Webber suggested fees remain at £250 for 2019 and be increased thereafter if necessary. It was proposed by Banchory Stonehaven that they be increased to £275 for 2019 with a view to an increase to £300 for 2020 and this was unanimously agreed.
8.
Dates, Venues and Convening Clubs FOR 2019

The venues and convening clubs were agreed as below, subject to the availability of stadia.

5 May: 
East at Perth (Fife and Perth)

North at Inverness (NAAC)
2 June: 
East at Aberdeen (BSAC)


North at Perth (Ross County)
30 June:
East at Perth (Arbroath & Dundee)
North at Inverness (Inverness H)

1 Sept.:
    
Final at Aberdeen (Aberdeen AAC)
9.
ANY OTHER COMPETENT BUSINESS


1) Fitting 9 teams into the League: Eddie Graham suggested there might be a way to link the League with open graded meetings, in order to bring in more clubs and athletes, perhaps by liaising with SAL.  Andy Dobbie pointed out this would increase length of programmes. Clubs were asked to think of ways of promoting additional events, keeping in mind that officials would be needed.

2) Thanks to officials: Ross County asked to have their thanks to all League officials recorded.

3) Payment of League subscriptions: Anne Webber asked all clubs to let her have their contact details for sending out receipts, and asked that subscriptions be paid by March.

10.  
CLOSE OF MEETING
Eddie Graham thanked everyone for attending and wished everyone a Merry Christmas. The meeting closed at 3.10pm.

